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MEMORANDUM 

The Commission is currently reviewing an intervenor funding request on behalf of "Fair 
Oregon Utility Rates for Small Business" (FOUR). This request was filed on March 14. 
Intervenors Alliance of Western Energy Consumers (A WEC) and Citizens' Utility Board 
(CUB) filed a response in opposition to FOUR's request on March 21, 2024. FOUR filed 
a reply to CUB and A WEC's response on March 26, 2024. 

FOUR's response was not filed consistent with my February 6, 2024, memo outlining 
procedures and deadlines for intervenor funding in this docket. That memo invited 
responses to case certification requests, to be filed by March 21, but did not provide for 
replies to responses. FOUR did not request leave to file a reply. Accordingly, FOUR's 
reply was filed inconsistent with our procedure and need not be considered by the 
Commission. 

In my review ofFOUR's reply however, I noticed a factual assertion from FOUR, 
essential to its argument in support of case certification, that must be addressed, given the 
information I have collected and reviewed in support of the Commission's consideration 
of this issue. Specifically, in its March 26, 2024, reply FOUR states that it is not the 
"direct descendant of SBUA." Because of this, FOUR argues that the Commission should 
disregard "any part" of CUB and A WEC's response referring to SBUA, and the 
numerous associated arguments supporting rejection ofFOUR's certification request, 
because of SBUA's past conduct. 

I attach the following documents to this memorandum -

• First, a newsletter on SBUA's website- entitled "Oregon Newsletter" and 
"Winter 2023 Update." I accessed this document on March 18, 2023. 

• Second, a google form, also from a link on the SBUA website, that I accessed on 
March 18, 2023. 

Readers will note that the newsletter, from SBUA, discuss SBUA's "transition into an 
independent entity" for the coming year. The newsletter emphasizes - in bold - the 
phrase "different name, same advocacy." It invites participation in a google form, for the 
purpose of re-naming group. 



The accompanying google form asks: "What should the new entity name be for SBUA 
Oregon?" and states "We plan to begin using this new name for the 2024 year. Below 
you will find options of titles/names we thought best would represent us as the 
stakeholder who represents small business/ small commercial in OPUC proceedings." 
Below this text is a list of five possible entity names, one of which is "FOUR Small 
Business -Fair Oregon Utility Rates for Small Business." 

I note that that this memo and its attachments need not be considered by the Commission 
as part of its review ofFOUR's request for case certification, and that the Commission's 
decision on that request will be made without review of SBUA's unsolicited reply. 
Instead, this memo is intended to address a specific statement, made in this docket by 
FOUR, and information in my possession that directly contradicts this statement. I 
consider it appropriate to make this information public for the purpose of providing 
parties this same information. 

Dated this 2nd day of April 2024, at Salem, Oregon. 

~?IL-
Nolan Moser 

Chief Administrative Law Judge 
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